
 

  
 
 
The Chemung County Library District, with 
neighborhood libraries in Big Flats, the 
Bookmobile, Elmira, Horseheads, Van Etten, 
West Elmira, and on the web at 
www.ccld.lib.ny.us 

 

 

 
Agenda 

 
The December 2013 meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Chemung County Library District 
will be held on Thursday, December 19, 2013 at 6:00 pm at the Horseheads Branch, 405 S. 
Main St.  Horseheads, NY  14845.  The agenda for the meeting is listed below.  If you are 
unable to attend, please inform Mr. Roberts (271-9625), Mrs. Santulli (733-8607), or Mr. Shaw 
(733-8611).   
 
1.  Call to order  
2.  Pledge of allegiance 
3.  Approval of minutes (document #2013-65) and  
4.  Treasurer’s report  
 a)  Financial report (document #2013-66) 
 b)  Report of Unpaid Bills Detail (document #2013-67) 
5.  Correspondence  
6.  President’s report  
 Consent Item- Nomination of Slate of Officers for the Chemung County Library Board 
for 2014 

Consent Item- to appoint Ken Austin as a Chemung County Representative to the 
Southern Tier Library System Board of Trustees 
7.  Director’s Report  
 8.  Committee reports:   

a)  Executive Committee (Roberts)  
 1)  Report of the Committee meeting (document #2013-68) 
b)  Budget & Finance Committee (Cook) 
 1)  Report of the Committee meeting (document #2013-69) 
c)  Building & Grounds Committee (Savash) 
 1)  Report of the Committee meeting (document #2013-70) 
d) Personnel Committee (Cady)  

9.  Old business  
10.  New business  
11.  Period for public expression  
12.  Adjournment  

http://www.ccld.lib.ny.us/�


(Minutes of the November 2013 meeting of the Chemung County Library District Board of 

Trustees.  Document #2013-65) 

 

Minutes of the November 2013 meeting of the Chemung County Library District Board of 

Trustees. The November meeting was held on Thursday, November 21st, 2013 at the Horseheads 
Branch, 405 South Main Street, Horseheads, New York. President Richard Roberts called the 

meeting to order at 6:00pm. Present were Georgia Reynolds, Sue Cook, Marge Kappanadze, Rachel 
Dworkin, James Hare, Rita Dery, Ann Hayes, John Savash, Juan Jones, Michael Muldoon and Tim 

Blandford.  Excused: Ann Cady and Jessica Roberts.  Also present were Ron Shaw, the Library 
District’s Director and Joan Santulli, the Library District’s Administrative Assistant.  
 

Minutes.  The minutes of the October 2013 meeting (Document #2013-59) were presented for board 
review. The minutes were approved as distributed by unanimous consent.   

 

Financial  Report. The October 31st, 2013 Financial Report (Document #2013-60) was presented for 
board review. By unanimous consent, the October Financial Report was approved as distributed and 

will be filed for audit. 
 

Report of Unpaid Bills. (Document #2013-61). Ms. Cook noted that on the 11/13 list the invoice 
listed for J. Ackerman was voided and reprinted for the Janway Company. By unanimous consent, 
the board authorizes the payment of the unpaid bills dated 11/6/13 General Fund - $16,928.83 and 

Grant Fund $1,173.39; the unpaid bills dated 11/13/13 General Fund - $38,206.94 and Grant Fund - 
$1,015.78 as distributed.   

 
Correspondence. Mr. Shaw stated receipt of the following items: 

 A copy of the Friends of CCLD newsletter “Bookworm” 

 Suggestion box comments – Request for public service hours on Saturdays at West Elmira 
and praise for A. Hancock, Library Clerk at the West Elmira Library.   

 
President’s Report.  President Roberts stated that the “Meet-n-Greet” event held on October 21st 

was a great success with about 40-50 in attendance.  Representatives were present from each group 
that donates funds to the Library District. It has been suggested to make this an annual event. Mr. 
Roberts thanked everyone involved in planning and coordinating this event.  

 
Regarding the need for an administrator for the new Health Insurance program, Mr. Savash moved, 

seconded by Mr. Hare to authorize Joan Santulli, CCLD Administrative Assistant to act as Group 
Administrator for CCLD’s Health Insurance Program.  Motion Carried.  
 

Ms. Reynolds moved, seconded by Ms. Cook to appoint Bonnie Chollet to the CCLD Board of 
Trustees as a representative from the 5th District, said appointment term to end December 31, 2014.  

Motion Carried.  
 
Regarding the CCLD/CSEA contract which ends on December 31, 2014, Mr. Hare moved, seconded 

by Mr. Blandford to appoint CCLD board members to a Negotiation Committee as follows:  John 
Savash as chair, Sue Cook and Rick Roberts.  Motion Carried.     

 
Director’s Report.   Mr. Shaw discussed the following: 

 Election results. The certified results of the 2013 General Election are expected this week.  

 Board Orientation. The tentative date for orientation for new members is Tuesday, January 

21st at 6pm at the Central Library.  



 2014 Meeting Dates. The list of Board and Committee meeting dates for 2014 was 

distributed. It was requested that the board meeting at the Van Etten Library be held in June 
next year.  

 Publicity.  CCLD’s monthly newsletter will be going out soon.  New board members were 
encouraged to sign up to receive the newsletter via email.  

 Horseheads Library. There has been a lack of complaints from patrons of the Horseheads 
Library (RE: customer service) since April. It appears that staff changes have worked.  

 Upcoming Staff Changes. Mr. Shaw reviewed the list of staff members who will either be 
changing positions or moving to a new library.  Changes to note:  Chris Corter will become 

the Director of Public Services and will be in charge of the Central Library. She will be re-
assigning the duties of several of the staff members.  Owen Frank will become the Branch 
Supervisor and will be responsible for assigning schedules to the branch staff who will now 

be working at several locations instead of being assigned to one library.  Mr. Frank will be 
working on a rotation of staff to work at the Van Etten Library as Ms. Metzger will be 

working full time at the Central Library.  

 Programs. Holiday hours include the Central Library being open the day after Thanksgiving 

and all libraries being open from 9am – 1pm on Christmas & New Year’s eves.  An 
International Games Day held on November 16th had 50 in attendance. The Teen Manga Club 
at the Central Library was a success. CCLD storytellers will appear at the National Soaring 

Museum.  Other upcoming programs include “Wine & Design” at the Horseheads Library and 
at Central – the “Bad” Movie Series continues and Mrs. Clause will be visiting in December. 

At the end of December – from 12/26-12/31 – all libraries will participate in “Happy 
Hogmanay” which is a fine forgiveness week.  Non-perishable items will be collected for 
fines up to $20 being forgiven.  

 STLS issues.  Ron & STLS Director Brian Hildreth have been discussing 
“recreating/redefining the role of the central library” in the library system. Specifically being 

discussed is the role of the “last copy” in the library system.  If an item has not circulated in 
20+ years, should the Central Library be responsible for keeping the item in its collection.  
 

Executive Committee.  The report of the Executive Committee was presented in writing to the board 
(Document #2013-62). President Roberts stated that although there was a rumor going around about 

CCLD closing the Big Flats Library, there are no plans or discussions regarding this matter at this 
time. Mr. Shaw reported that he met with the Big Flats Advocates on Tuesday of this week and was 
able to clear up many misconceptions that they had.  The new manner of holding Budget 

Presentations (by attending programs at the various libraries) was successful this year.  Over 100 
people were reached with the specifics of the 2014 budget.   

 

Budget & Finance Committee .  The report of the Budget & Finance Committee meeting was 
distributed in writing to the board (Document #2013-63). Ms. Cook stated committee members were 

informed that DownLoadable materials from the library have increased 324% since 2010.  All 
libraries within the Library System will now be paying $1.00 per title for items their patrons 

download.  The Committee also heard Mr. Shaw’s plans for the creation of a Youth Services Creative 
Area which gives children an experience with science and technology.  To date there is 
approximately $6,000 in grant funds that will be utilized to begin formation of this area.  

 
Mr. Shaw stated that regarding the status of CCLD’s Health Insurance program, CSEA has requested 

an impact meeting and that request was forwarded to CCLD’s attorney. On Continuing Ed day, John 
Holleran of Perry & Carroll met with staff members and retirees to explain and answer questions 
regarding the new insurance program. 

 



Requests for Proposals (RFP’s) for property & liability insurance have been sent to Perry & Carroll 

and Sprague Insurance to receive quotes for insurance coverage for 2014.  Coseo Agency was also 
contacted and declined to submit.  Quotes are due back to CCLD by December 1, 2013.   

 

Buildings & Grounds Committee. The report of the Buildings & Grounds Committee meeting was 
submitted in writing to the board (Document #2013-64). The Committee heard a report from Owen 

Frank, Librarian 3 at the Central Library. Mr. Frank is working with Bob Butcher (Foor & 
Associates) regarding the 2013 State Construction Projects. Mr. Frank reported that the parking lot at 

the Big Flats Library is complete with the exception of a few minor areas.  Twenty percent of the 
payment has been held back until those items have been fixed (spring of 2014).  Regarding the 
Central Library, the caulking has been tested and has no asbestos.  New quotes have been received 

from 3 companies that range from $73,000 - $103,000.  The companies list 2 approaches to the power 
washing of the building. One method would seal the building which could ultimately seal in some of 

the moisture.  The other approach is to prep the building prior to power washing so it can “breath” or 
evaporate.  The Committee recommended the use of the “breathing” method and instructed Mr. Frank 
to contact Mr. Butcher to prepare the specs so the project can be put out for bid. At the Horseheads 

Library, samples of the caulk included some asbestos. As a result, an asbestos abatement is needed 
which will increase the cost of the project by $4,255.  Ms. Dery moved, seconded Ms. Hayes to 

approve this increased cost of the Horseheads power washing project. Mr. Shaw reported the 
following:   The Horseheads Library has passed its fire inspection.  Regarding the front steps, new 
tiles have been ordered and will be set within the next few weeks weather permitting. At the Central 

Library, grant funding will be applied for to build new creative spaces for both the Juvenile area and 
a new Teen area. The microfilm collection is being intensively weeded.  Safety-Kleen will be 

recycling the rarely used periodical collection in the microfilm department.  Once this project is 
complete, a local history / genealogy section will be installed in that area.  Unneeded, unused and 
outdated microfilm machines will be discarded.  

 
Mr. Shaw reported that CCLD has received a new contract from Capabilities, the company that 

cleans our branch libraries. The contract included an increased rate due to the fact that minimum 
wages increase in 2014.  
 

Mr. Savash stated that the Committee will continue to work on the Procurement Policy. Transparency 
is one of the most important areas of the policy.  

 
Personnel Committee. Ms. Reynolds gave a report from their November 21st meeting with the 
Director. They discussed ways the board can give support to the Library District staff to include 

nominations for recognition to be given at Continuing Education days. The Committee commended 
the Director on the media coverage that CCLD has been receiving.  They got an update on the 

security issue regarding non-employees using staff computers and an update on upcoming staff 
changes as they relate to community outreach.  The Committee requested an update from the Director 
regarding whether CCLD is on schedule with the five-year plan and encouraged the recruitment of 

more volunteers.  
 

Old Business. Ms. Reynolds expressed concern regarding the additional duties that Ms. Santulli, the 
Administrative Assistant will be taking on with the handling of CCLD’s new Health Insurance 
program.  There was some discussion about shared services with other municipalities. Mr. Shaw 

stated he would investigate the possibilities.  
 

New Business. At the top of the list was discussion as to whether the Steele Memorial Library should 
now be named as the Central Library of the Chemung County Library District. Discussion ensued 
regarding the heritage and/or identity of the Steele Library and at the opposite end, the vision that 



Library Director Shaw has for the District as we move forward.  Honoring the past, but embracing the 

future.  At the close of the discussion, Ms. Dery moved, seconded by Mr. Blandford to give Director 
Ron Shaw a vote of confidence by allowing the name change from the Steele Library to the Central 

Library, allowing the Director to do the job he was hired to do and to not bring this discussion to the 
table again.  VOTE:  All affirmative with Mr. Hare abstaining.  
 

Public Expression.  None. 
 

Mr. Savash moved, seconded by Mr. Blandford to move into Executive Session to discuss the 
financial impacts of possible Union contract negotiations. Ms. Reynolds moved, seconded by Mr. 
Savash to come out of Executive Session.   

 
The next meeting of the Executive Committee will be held on Thursday, January 2nd, 2014 due to the 

New Year’s Day holiday falling on their regular scheduled meeting date.  
 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:10pm. The next regular meeting of the board will be held on 

Thursday, December 19th, 2013 at 6:00pm at the Central Library (Steele), 101 East Church Street, 
Elmira, New York.   























 

Document #2013-68 

 

Report of the December 4
th

, 2013 meeting of the Executive Committee of the Chemung 

County Library District:   
 

A meeting of the Executive Committee of the Chemung County Library District was held on 

Wednesday, December 4
th

, 2013 beginning at 6:00pm.  Attending the meeting were Richard 

Roberts, Marge Kappanadze and Georgia Reynolds; and Ron Shaw and Joan Santulli, 

CCLD management.  The meeting opened at 6pm.   

 

Mr. Shaw discussed the following: 

o The stones for the front porch of the Horseheads Library have been on back order.  

The company is expecting completion of this portion of the project within a week. 

o Estimates for property / liability insurance are coming in approximately $10,000 

higher than this year.  Flood insurance has also been separated out at a proposed 

extra cost of $15,000.  One more quote is expected by the end of the week.  The 

quotes will then be taken to the Budget & Finance Committee for approval.  

o The $31,000 Computer grant that CCLD was notified of earlier in the year is 

expected to be received prior to year end.   

o The Central Library will be creating a new creative space area currently being 

referred to as LabCentral.  It will include interactive science / technology items for 

kids.  

o The Horseheads Library is getting new furniture that is being funded by the 

Horseheads Foundation.  

o The Library District’s experience rating with Worker’s Comp is at the level that 

requires an inspection of all our facilities by an approved inspector.  The rate that 

will be paid by CCLD is $115 per hour.   

o Proposed staffing at the Van Etten Library was discussed.  Mr. Frank, the new 

supervisor of branch libraries has worked out a staffing schedule that requires a 

rotation of staff members from branches. Committee members expressed a concern 

for the Van Etten patrons who, in their opinion, will need a continuity of staff as they 

have had in the past few years. The Committee disliked the idea of 6 staff members 

being rotated to fulfill the public service hours at the Van Etten Library. Mr. Shaw 

stated his support for Mr. Frank’s solution to staffing as being the only acceptable 

solution at this time. Mr. Shaw stated that he is confident that this issue will continue 

to be addressed in the best interests of the entire district. 

 

 

Ms. Santulli presented the Unpaid Bills Detail dated 12/4/13 for the General Fund in the 

amount of 43,115.68 and for the Grant Fund - $1,415.62. Ms. Reynolds moved, seconded by 

Ms. Kappanadze to pay the bills as listed. Motion Carried.   

 

The meeting adjourned at 6:35pm.  The next meeting of the Executive Committee of the 

Chemung County Library District will be held on Thursday, January 2
nd

 at 6pm in the 

Petrie Conference Room of the Steele Memorial Library.   

 



Document #2013-69 

 

Report of the December 11
th

, 2013 meeting of the Budget & Finance Committee of the 

Chemung County Library District:   
 

A meeting of the Budget & Finance Committee of the Chemung County Library District was 

held on Wednesday, December 11
th

, 2013.  Attending the meeting were CCLD board members 

Sue Cook, Georgia Reynolds, Marge Kappanadze and Community Member Robin Fitzgerald. 

Also attending were Joan Santulli and Ron Shaw, CCLD Administration.  The meeting opened at 

8:00am. 

 

Mr. Shaw reported that the Library District has received only one quote from an insurance 

company for the Property/Liability coverage.  All other companies that were contacted have 

declined to submit a quote.  Cincinnati Insurance’s quote increases from $38,500 in 2013 to 

$48,600 in 2014.  Flood insurance is no longer included in their quote.  The cost of flood 

insurance will be an additional $14,000 for the year.  

 

Foor & Associates, the Project Manager for the 2013 State Construction projects has requested 

an additional $2,000 be added to their contract to cover the extra time and effort needed for the 

asbestos testing of both the Central and Horseheads Libraries.  

 

A recent article in the Star Gazette regarding the Corning Library’s attempt to secure a stable and 

equitable funding source through a 529 vote means that some residents in the Towns of Big Flats 

and Southport who reside in the Corning School District would be paying to support both CCLD 

and the Corning Library. Mr. Shaw has received several phone calls from persons who are 

concerned about this situation.  

 

CCLD has received a check from Chemung County in the amount of $6,037.62 which is the fall 

distribution of PILOT funds.  Mr. Shaw has earmarked this check to be used for the creative 

space in the Youth Services Department at the Central Library currently being referred to as 

LabCentral. 

 

Mr. Shaw reported that the open worker’s comp claim for which the insurance company was 

holding $50,000 for future claims has been CLOSED.  An inspector for Worker’s Comp has 

inspected all of CCLD facilities and will be issuing a report next week. The inspection is due to 

New York State by December 31
st
.  

 

Ms. Santulli distributed the November 30
th

 worksheet for the 2013 Fund Balance report. The 

Committee reviewed it and requested that the report be distributed to the full board at its 

December meeting.  

  

Ms. Santulli presented the November 30
th

, 2013 Financial Report to the Committee. The Report 

will be forwarded to the full CCLD board for its consideration. 

 

Ms. Santulli presented and discussed the 12/11/13 Unpaid Bills Detail for the General Fund bills 

totaling $55,434.80 (that include the 4
th

 quarter payment to Chemung County for Debt Service 

and to STLS for Cost Share) and the Grant Fund - $8,670.15. The Unpaid Bills Detail will be 

forwarded to the full CCLD board for its consideration.   

 

 



The meeting adjourned at 8:43am.  The next meeting of the Budget & Finance Committee will 

be held on Wednesday, January 8
th

, 2014 at 8:00am in the Petrie Conference Room of the Steele 

Memorial Library.   



Document #2013-70 

 

Report of the December 11
th

, 2013 meeting of the Buildings & Grounds Committee of the Chemung 

County Library District 

 

A meeting of the Buildings & Grounds Committee of the Chemung County Library District was held on 

Wednesday, December 11
th
, 2013.  Board members attending the meeting were John Savash and Rita Dery. 

Also attending were Joan Santulli and Ron Shaw, CCLD Management.  The meeting opened at 3:00pm.    

 

Mr. Shaw discussed the following: 

 CCLD received a request for additional compensation from Foor & Associates in the amount 

of $2,000.00. This increase is due to the extra work involved in the hazardous material testing 

of the caulking at Horseheads and Central and the repackaging of the masonry restoration 

work at Central. The Committee recommends approving this Change Order and will have it 

reviewed by the full board at their December meeting.  

 The Library District has had to hire an inspector to do an inspection of all our facilities as they 

relate to workplace safety.  This is a requirement for the Worker’s Compensation Insurance. 

The inspector will charge $115 per hour.  His report will include recommendations and 

requirements – said requirements must be acted on within 60 days.  The report is due to the 

State by December 31
st
.  

 Property & Liability Insurance quotes show the insurance premiums going up in 2014 from 

$38,500 to $48,600. These figures are from the only company who chose to give us a quote – 

the Cincinnati Insurance Company.  They do not include Flood Insurance which could cost 

the District as much as $16,000 next year. The insurance company is checking on which 

buildings will need to have flood insurance coverage and will give us their recommendation.  

 The sidewalk / front steps project at the Horseheads Library has not yet been completed due 

to weather constraints.  They have received new furniture which was paid for by the 

Foundation. The County Buildings & Grounds Department has been putting the furniture 

together. Regarding the Central Library, Bob Butcher of Foor & Associates is making 

arrangements to advertise the bids for the exterior Power-Washing / Caulking project. He 

expects the process to be completed and the bids to be opened by Wednesday, January 22
nd

, 

2014.  Mr. Shaw noted that the bid process was not included in the original scope of the 

contract from Foor & Associates.  

 The Carpenter’s Union has requested copies of the certified payroll for the Quiet Room 

installation at the Central Library.  

 

The Committee discussed the deterioration of the public restrooms at the Central Library.  This 

project was not approved for State Construction funding because it is considered a maintenance 

project.  The Committee recommends that CCLD move forward with the restroom renovation plans 

even if no grant funds are available for the project.  

 

Mr. Savash suggested that the Library District do a Risk Assessment in the near future.  Mr. Shaw 

will check with the County to see it their Emergency Management Office can assist with this.  

 

Mr. Savash will be working with Ms. Santulli to draw up a multi-year planning document.  He said 

that the Library District can plan on it being a bleak forecast for the future.  
 

The meeting adjourned at 3:37pm.  The next meeting of the Buildings & Grounds Committee will be held on 

Wednesday, January 8
th
, 2014 at 3pm in the Director’s Office at the Steele Memorial Library. 


